# PLAINFIELD TOWNSHIP BOARD OF SUPERVISOR'S MEETING JULY 9, 2025

The regular monthly meeting of the Plainfield Township Board of Supervisors was held on Tuesday, July 9, 2025 at the Plainfield Township Fire Hall, located at 6480 Sullivan Trail, Wind Gap, PA 18091.

Chairman, Ken Field, called the meeting to order at 6:00 P.M.

The Pledge of Allegiance was performed.

## **ROLL CALL:**

The following Supervisors answered roll call: Chairman, Ken Field, Vice Chairman, Glenn Borger, Supervisor, Nolan Kemmerer, Supervisor, Jonathan Itterly, and Supervisor, Kenneth Fairchild.

Also present were Township Manager, Paige Stefanelli, Solicitor, David Backenstoe, Esq., Township Engineer Representative, Dave Crowther, Township Engineer, Kevin Horvath, P.E., Secretary/Permit Coordinator, Amy Kahler, and Finance Director, Nicholas Steiner.

Approximately 60-70 members of the public were in attendance.

## I. GUEST SPEAKERS/PRESENTATIONS:

# 1. Grand Central Sanitary Landfill (Waste Management) Monthly Update:

Ms. Adrienne Fors provided a monthly update about Grand Central Sanitary Landfill on behalf of Waste Management. Ms. Fors advised that Waste Management has been averaging about 2,000 tons per day. She announced upcoming community events including a butterfly walk scheduled for September 18, 2025 and a Blood Drive on September 24, 2025.

# 2. Ken Field Letter of Censure:

Chairman Ken Field addressed concerns regarding Supervisor, Glenn Borger's conduct at the June 26, 2025 Board of Supervisors meeting and the distributing of a draft document. Mr. Field indicated a letter will be provided to the Board of Supervisors and the Township Manager.

## II. SECRETARY -- AMY KAHLER:

# 1. Board of Supervisors Meeting Minutes- May 14, 2025- DRAFT:

ACTION: Motion was made by Kenneth Fairchild and seconded by Ken Field to approve the Board of Supervisors Meeting Minutes for May 14, 2025. *Prior to the vote, Chairman, Ken Field, asked if there were any comments from the governing body or the public.* Motion approved. Vote 5-0.

2. Board of Supervisors Meeting Minutes- June 11, 2025- DRAFT:

ACTION: Motion was made by Kenneth Fairchild and seconded by Jonathan Itterly to approve the Board of Supervisors Meeting Minutes for June 11, 2025. *Prior to the vote, Chairman, Ken Field, asked if there were any comments from the governing body or the public.* Motion approved. Vote 4-0 with Supervisor Nolan Kemmerer abstaining.

3. Board of Supervisors Meeting Minutes- June 26, 2025- DRAFT:

ACTION: Motion was made by Nolan Kemmerer and seconded by Ken Field to table the Board of Supervisors Meeting Minutes for June 26, 2025 to add in Supervisor Glenn Borger's comments. *Prior to the vote, Chairman, Ken Field, asked if there were any comments from the governing body or the public.* Motion approved. Vote 5-0.

## III. FINANCE DIRECTOR -- NICHOLAS STEINER:

1. Review and Approval of Accounts Payable (\$52,586.26) and Monthly Treasurer's Report:

ACTION: Motion was made by Ken Field and seconded by Kenneth Fairchild to approve the Accounts Payable and Monthly Treasurer's Report in the amount of \$52,586.26. *Prior to the vote, Chairman, Ken Field, asked if there were any comments from the governing body or the public.* Motion approved. Vote 5-0.

2. Approval of Supplemental Accounts Payable List:

ACTION: Motion was made by Nolan Kemmerer and seconded by Kenneth Fairchild to approve the Supplemental Accounts Payable List in the amount of \$35,301.54. Prior to the vote, Chairman, Ken Field, asked if there were any comments from the governing body or the public. Motion approved. Vote 5-0.

## V. TOWNSHIP MANAGER -- PAIGE STEFANELLI:

## A. New Business:

1. Consideration of DRAFT Contract for Services regarding the Creation of the Plainfield Township Comprehensive Plan:

Township Manager, Paige Stefanelli, presented a draft contract pertaining to services for the Plainfield Township Comprehensive Plan. Ms. Stefanelli advised that the Township requires a Comprehensive Plan update, as the current plan is nearly 10 years old. She indicated there will be a 30-day invoice timeline as needed. Resident, Robin Dingle, questioned how we can approve contracts for hourly rates and provide no limit on hours of service. Solicitor Backenstoe stated that under the Second-Class Township Code, professional services are not required to be sent out for bid.

Resident, Jane Mellert, indicated that previously, the Township has contracted with Gilmore and Associates. She questioned why we need to contract with Strategic Solutions as Gilmore and Associates are familiar with Plainfield Township. Resident, Carlton Michaels, asked if the Comprehensive Plan review cost also includes the review of the SALDO and Zoning Ordinances. Township Manager Paige Stefanelli indicated the proposal is only for the Comprehensive Plan. Resident, Paul Levits, said that Plainfield Township should have gathered at least 2-3 companies and there should be a cost limit listed within the contract. Resident, Robin Dingle, is requesting a list of services that are contracted within the Township that have been approved. Township Manager, Paige Stefanelli, indicated that she has exhibits and phases of work to be completed within the contract.

ACTION: Motion was made by Ken Field and seconded by Kenneth Fairchild to approve the Strategic Solutions Contract for Services regarding the Creation of the Plainfield Township Comprehensive Plan. *Prior to the vote, Chairman, Ken Field, asked if there were any comments from the governing body or the public.* Motion approved. Vote 4-1 with Supervisor Glenn Borger opposed.

# 2. Confirmation of TWG Security Upgrades for Township Municipal Office-2025 Budgeted Item:

Township Manager, Paige Stefanelli, confirmed the security upgrades per the 2025 Township Budget for the Township Municipal Office in the amount of \$12,569.09. Ms. Stefanelli indicated that this will add additional cameras to the office, the exterior building and audio to the conference room.

ACTION: Motion was made by Glenn Borger and seconded by Nolan Kemmerer to confirm the TWG Security Upgrades for Township Municipal Office-2025 Budgeted Item in the amount of \$12,569.09. Prior to the vote, Chairman, Ken Field, asked if there were any comments from the governing body or the public. Motion approved. Vote 5-0.

# 3. Consideration to Send a Letter of Support regarding SB194 to Senator for Legal Advertising Requirements:

Township Manager, Paige Stefanelli, presented a request to send a letter of support for Senate Bill 194 regarding legal advertising requirements for township meetings.

ACTION: Motion was made by Ken Field and seconded by Kenneth Fairchild to send a Letter of Support regarding SB194 to Senator for Legal Advertising Requirements. *Prior to the vote, Chairman, Ken Field, asked if there were any comments from the governing body or the public.* Motion approved. Vote 5-0.

4. Consideration to Allow Township Manager to Submit LSA Grant Applications on behalf of the Plainfield Township Fire Department:

Township Manager, Paige Stefanelli, requested authorization to assist the Plainfield Township Fire Department in securing grant funding for a critical P25 radio system replacement project estimated to be in the amount of \$500,000.00. Mrs. Stefanelli indicated that there are grant opportunities with Local Share Account (LSA), FEMA Assistance to Firefighters (AFG), and secondary options available if needed. Each radio could cost \$8,000.00 to \$10,000.00.

ACTION: Motion was made by Kenneth Fairchild and seconded by Nolan Kemmerer to allow Township Manager to Submit LSA Grant Applications on behalf of the Plainfield Township Fire Department. *Prior to the vote, Chairman, Ken Field, asked if there were any comments from the governing body or the public.* Motion approved. Vote 5-0.

5. Consideration of Quotes for Painting Structures at Plainfield Township Farmers Grove:

Township Manager, Paige Stefanelli, presented quotes for the painting of a structure and 3 gable ends at Plainfield Township Farmers Grove with a total cost of \$11,500.00.

ACTION: Motion was made by Nolan Kemmerer and seconded by Kenneth Fairchild to approve the quote to paint Building #1 and 3 gable ends at Plainfield Township Farmers Grove in the amount of \$11,500.00. Prior to the vote, Chairman, Ken Field, asked if there were any comments from the governing body or the public. Motion approved. Vote 5-0.

6. Consideration of PennFuture Correspondence regarding Recommendation on Data Centers Ordinance:

Township Manager, Paige Stefanelli, presented correspondence from PennFuture dated May 29, 2025 regarding recommendations for an Ordinance to regulate Data Centers. Ms. Stefanelli reviewed the suggestions made and requested approval to work with the Township Solicitor to draft a proposed ordinance.

ACTION: Motion was made by Ken Field and seconded by Kenneth Fairchild to approve the Township Manager and Township Solicitor to compile an ordinance with the consider of the PennFuture Correspondence regarding Recommendation on Data Centers Ordinance. *Prior to the vote, Chairman, Ken Field, asked if there* 

were any comments from the governing body or the public. Motion approved. Vote 5-0.

# 7. Colony Park Estates 2025 Road Maintenance Update:

Township Manager, Paige Stefanelli, provided an update on Colony Park Estates Road maintenance. Ms. Stefanelli, provided information on the outstanding work to be completed to prepare in closing out the balance of this project, which will entail reprofiling assess points, milling, paving, swale construction, and the NPDES permit. Township Manager, Paige Stefanelli, indicated that the balance of the account is \$459,733.36. Ms. Stefanelli is requesting approval to utilize the Estates at Colony Park funds for the completion of the above mentioned projects.

ACTION: Motion was made by Nolan Kemmerer and seconded by Kenneth Fairchild to approve proceeding with open maintenance issues and concerns to close account in the amount of \$459,733.36. Prior to the vote, Chairman, Ken Field, asked if there were any comments from the governing body or the public. Motion approved. Vote 5-0.

# 8. Consideration of Land Acquisition Offer in reference to Knitters Hill Road Trail Head Reconfiguration and Rehabilitation Project:

Township Manager, Paige Stefanelli, presented a land acquisition survey appraisal that came to \$24,000 in reference to the Knitters Hill Road Trail Head Reconfiguration and Rehabilitation Project to expand park facilities. Ms. Stefanelli requested to move forward with the offer of \$24,000.00.

ACTION: Motion was made by Jonathan Itterly and seconded by Kenneth Fairchild to approve the submission of an offer to the land owners in the amount of \$24,000.00. Prior to the vote, Chairman, Ken Field, asked if there were any comments from the governing body or the public. Motion approved. Vote 5-0.

# VI. SOLICITOR'S REPORT -- DAVID BACKENSTOE, ESQ.:

- 1. Consideration to Authorize Township Solicitor to Advertise for a Public Hearing on Three (3) Ordinances Associated with Waste Management's Rezoning Request:
- 2. Consideration to Authorize Township Solicitor to Advertise for Meeting to Consider Voting on three (3) Ordinances at Conclusion of Public Hearing:
- 3. Authorize Township Solicitor to take all actions necessary to Post Property under Consideration for Rezoning as well as Provide All Applicable Notices under the Municipalities Planning Code:

Solicitor, David Backenstoe, presented a request to authorize advertising for a public hearing, advertising for a meeting to consider voting on three ordinances associated with Waste Management's rezoning request and authorize posting of properties and notices.

ACTION: Motion was made by Nolan Kemmerer and seconded by Ken Field to authorize Township Solicitor to Advertise for a Public Hearing, Advertise for Meeting, and Post Property under Consideration for Rezoning as well as Provide All Applicable Notices under the Municipalities Planning Code on Three (3) Ordinances Associated with Waste Management's Rezoning Request. Prior to the vote, Chairman, Ken Field, asked if there were any comments from the governing body or the public.

Solicitor Backenstoe explained the process of when properties can be posted.

Resident, Robin Dingle, expressed concern that this matter is being rushed, the review from the 3<sup>rd</sup> party agency has not been received and the review from the Lehigh Valley Planning Commission has not been reviewed or received. Chairman, Ken Field, indicated that LVPC and the Planning Commission do have a time frame to provide their letters, in which would be prior to the request of the hearing.

Resident, Lisa Roger, expressed her concern on the review that is pending from the 3<sup>rd</sup> party agency, Strategic Solutions.

Resident, Ed Wolven, expressed his concern that the Township is paying to have these reviews completed. He noted if Waste Management is requesting rezoning, Mr. Wolven feels that Waste Management should be responsible for the cost.

Resident, Jane Mellert, requested a review of the proposed ordinances for the hearing. Solicitor, David Backenstoe, provided an overview of each of the Ordinances, which includes the parcel numbers, and zoning map. Ms. Mellert asked why the Township would be ok allowing the use to be permitted by right as opposed to a conditional use. Chairman, Ken Field, explained that the current landfill has the same amendments and questioned why we wouldn't implement the same ordinances as the current landfill. Ms. Mellert inquired why the Board of Supervisors is requesting advertisement of a hearing if the LVPC and Plainfield Township Planning Commission have not reviewed the documents and provided their opinions. Solicitor Backenstoe advised that once the date for the hearing is confirmed the properties are required to be posted one week prior.

Resident, Ed Wolven, advised that Waste Management representatives or their contracted employees just enter the property without permission looking for trash but looking in buildings etc. Waste Management takes their time, he feels they do not promptly handle complaints.

Resident, Robin Dingle, stated that there has been tax payer money spent on having reviews completed, which have not been received yet. Ms. Dingle requested that the

reviews be received and then there should be a discussion, which should also include the Planning Commission members.

Resident, Millie Beahn, advised the members of the audience that she has contacted the LVPC and asked when the information about the Waste Management submission will be presented and discussed, and LVPC advised her that it has been added to the agenda for July 22, 2025, which can be viewed by Zoom.

Resident, Nancy O'Keefe, expressed her concerns about the higher number of residents having cancer. Ms. O'Keefe asked if it has been requested of Waste Management to have them move forward with a Health Risk Assessment.

Resident, Paul Romano, expressed the concerns that residents are against the expansion of the Landfill but yet it was ok to spread human feces over farmland for so many years, which leads to contamination of farm fields and quarries that we have within our Township or surrounding areas. Mr. Romano indicated that you knew you were purchasing property near a landfill.

Resident, Bob Krome, expressed his concern of a Letter of Censure being presented to a Board member at a very critical time, during elections and major decisions taking place. Mr. Krome expressed concern over the actions of the Board.

Motion approved. Vote 3-2 with Supervisor Kenneth Fairchild and Supervisor Glenn Borger opposed.

4. Consideration of Approval to Allow Township Solicitor to Form a Committee and Negotiate a Host Agreement with Waste Management and to Consider Authorization to Allow Township Solicitor to Consult with Legal Counsel regarding the Host Agreement if deemed necessary:

Solicitor, David Backenstoe, requested authorization to form a committee and negotiate a draft host agreement with Waste Management, including consultation with legal counsel, Jack Embick, who agreed to bill at the rate of \$150.00 per hour, if necessary.

Supervisor, Glenn Borger, inquired how and why we are requesting to form a committee when Plainfield Township is not close to making a decision and if the proposal that Waste Management has submitted is not approved, Plainfield Township will not have a host for an agreement.

Resident, Ed Wolven, inquired why Plainfield Township would consider changing the Ordinances to accommodate Waste Management. Waste Management should have to abide by the ordinances that are set.

Resident, Robin Dingle, expressed her concern that Plainfield Township is rushing and wasting money. Plainfield Township has spent money on a consultant, and the Board of

Supervisors are moving forward with reviewing the ordinances, and having a hearing, and the review from Strategic Solutions has not even been received.

Resident, Matt Glennon, advised that once Waste Management receives approval of the proposed Landfill, which seems like the Board of Supervisors are set on approving, there is little leverage for everything else. Waste Management then only needs to follow the regulations of the DEP. If Plainfield Township is moving forward with approval of the landfill, then adjust the fees and take future inflation into account and review the benefits that the Plainfield Township residents are receiving. Solicitor Backenstoe clarified that Plainfield Township did not review or change the trust fund. This was completed and approved by the court.

Resident, Bob Krome, asked if the Host Agreement could be reviewed and how it works and whether this would be a conflict now to discuss the host agreement provisions.

Solicitor Backenstoe reviewed the host agreement and the provisions, which include Waste Management providing payment to Plainfield Township based on the amount of tonnage that is received. Mr. Backenstoe indicated that the discussion of a host agreement would not be a conflict as this is required by law to have in place.

ACTION: Motion was made by Nolan Kemmerer and seconded by Ken Field to approve allowing Township Solicitor to Form a Committee and Negotiate a Host Agreement with Waste Management and to Consider Authorization to Allow Township Solicitor to Consult with Legal Counsel regarding the Host Agreement if deemed necessary. *Prior to the vote, Chairman, Ken Field, asked if there were any comments from the governing body or the public.* Motion approved. Vote 3-2 with Supervisors, Glenn Borger and Kenneth Fairchild, opposed.

# VII. ROAD DEPARTMENT, PLANNING AND ZONING REPORT, RECREATION BOARD AND FIRE COMPANY AND AMBULANCE REPORTS:

# 1. Planning and Zoning Report - June 2025:

Township Manager, Paige Stefanelli, reported that the Planning and Zoning Report was received.

# 2. Road Department Report:

Township Manager, Paige Stefanelli, reported that we are working with the Road Department to update processes and the report will follow within the next week.

# 3. Fire Company and Ambulance Report- June 2025:

ACTION: Motion was made by Kenneth Fairchild and seconded by Jonathan Itterly to accept the June 2025 Planning and Zoning Report, and the June 2025 Fire Company and Ambulance Report. *Prior to the vote, Chairman, Ken Field, asked if* 

there were any comments from the governing body or the public. Motion approved. Vote 5-0.

# 4. Recreation Board Report- Brianne Kemmerer:

a. June Meeting Minutes:

ACTION: Motion was made by Nolan Kemmerer and seconded by Jonathan Itterly to accept the Recreation Board June Meeting Minutes. *Prior to the vote, Chairman, Ken Field, asked if there were any comments from the governing body or the public.* Motion approved. Vote 5-0.

# b. Playground Equipment Replacement Recommendation Letter- Farmers Grove:

Recreation Board provided quotes and requirements for playground equipment replacement at Farmers Grove.

ACTION: Motion was made by Ken Field and seconded by Jonathan Itterly to table the Playground Equipment Replacement Recommendation Letter for Farmers Grove. *Prior to the vote, Chairman, Ken Field, asked if there were any comments from the governing body or the public.* Motion approved. Vote 5-0.

# VIII, SLATE BELT REGIONAL POLICE DEPARTMENT REPORT:

1. Slate Belt Regional Police Department Monthly Report- June 2025:

ACTION: Motion was made by Nolan Kemmerer and seconded by Kenneth Fairchild to accept the Slate Belt Regional Police Department Monthly Report for June 2025. *Prior to the vote, Chairman, Ken Field, asked if there were any comments from the governing body or the public.* Motion approved. Vote 5-0.

IX. CITIZEN'S AGENDA/NON-AGENDA (Only persons who have signed the Sign-In Sheet by 6:15 PM will be allowed to speak. There is a 5-minute time limit for speakers):

#### Carlton Michaels

Mr. Michaels said that there are a lot of areas that need to be completed in the future and items will still cost money, if not more, money in the future. Mr. Michaels advised that he understands that we should not be looking at just the financial side of things, but areas/items do need money to move forward or upgrade etc. He asked what we can cut back on to bring in more money, the police budget, the Township employees, no one is making suggestions on how to make money. Mr. Michaels indicated that we need to think about how we would like our future generations to live.

## • Paul Levits

Mr. Levits stated that there should be an explanation regarding the difference between an expansion and a new project. If Waste Management is closing the current landfill, when the new proposed Landfill is opened, then this request would be considered a new landfill not an expansion. Mr. Levits stated that no one knew of the health concerns in the past about dumping on farm fields, the chemicals that the farmers used, smoking in buildings. The current landfill exposes radon through the soil into the air. Mr. Levits asked if any research has been completed on the employees of Waste Management that work directly in the landfill. Mr. Levits also referenced how asbestosis is now a huge health risk. Mr. Levits indicated that an approved budget does not automatically mean that an item listed under that budget category is approved. Ms. Stefanelli indicated that it is, and documentation can be provided if an explanation is requested.

Mr. Levits stated that if a new agreement is being reviewed and recommendations are made, that Planning Commission members should also be included, and Mr. Levits requested that the Board of Supervisors should all attend the Planning Commission meetings.

#### Jennifer Winchilla

Ms. Winchilla expressed her strong opposition to the rezoning of Waste Management's request. Plainfield Township residents had been told prior that this would no longer be expanded, there were promises that were made, and now they are being broken. Plainfield Township residents moved here for a reason. Ms. Winchilla indicated concern of the 2 board members that currently own their own businesses within Plainfield Township and are we aware if they have agreements with Waste Management.

# • Shelley Starling

Ms. Starling moved to this Township because of the open Farm & Forest. When it is said about the Township going broke, that is a false choice of words, consider short term revenue, decrease taxes, consider health risks that are increasing for our children. When large environmental issues start occurring, would those issues be placed on Waste Management or Plainfield Township to fix. Ms. Starling expressed that yes, some jobs will be lost but are keeping those jobs over the health risks of our future generation a reasonable solution.

## Ed Wolven

Mr. Wolven stated that Waste Management does come to clean up the trash that ends up on his property, but employees also look in the buildings and they never come immediately. Mr. Wolven indicated that at times the landfill smells of paint-thinner, and how or why the landfill could catch on fire.

Mr. Joe Statile, Waste Management Representative, indicated that residents should appropriately recycle and dispose of trash.

Mr. Wolven indicated that a lot are expressing a request for free trash, but then Waste Management will not pick it up, and then what will happen. Mr. Wolven indicated that if the rezoning is approved, then the property values will decrease.

## • Joe Barabas

Mr. Barabas indicated that if the expansion is not approved, Waste Management will go away, they will still be ok. Mr. Barabas questioned whether Plainfield Township is still looking into what or how we can proceed without having the landfill present. Provide the residents with cleaner air.

## • Pete Albanese

Mr. Albanese indicated that the landfill has been in Plainfield Township for over 74 years, this is how Plainfield Township has remained a Farm & Forest area. Plainfield Township will need to have a large amount of growth to receive revenue, but that is not what the residents want, this could be in the form of residential, businesses, data centers. Mr. Albanese indicated that Waste Management has provided a lot of other features other than money. He expressed the concern of housing projects starting or do we want the landfill to expand in which they will be utilizing the same utilities as they are now. The current landfill will be a rolling green hill if the proposed zoning is approved for the new landfill, as other areas in the Township are.

## • Jane Mellert

Mrs. Mellert expressed her disagreement that housing projects and businesses will need to be brought into the Township to replace the revenue currently being received from Waste Management. Mrs. Mellert expressed her willingness to contribute to a committee to assist in financial and economic suggestions. Mrs. Mellert indicated that if a fire does start within the landfill how will the neighbors and/or other boroughs and municipalities be reimbursed. Mrs. Mellert indicated that if any of neighboring land is offered for sale, Waste management will be the only person/company to purchase it. Waste Management does not employ as many employees that they are indicating, please remember to review all the information. Mrs. Mellert indicated that the Pennsylvania Constitution gives its residents the right to have clean air and water, but Waste Management hinders this by placing a neutralizer into the air around the landfill.

#### JR Zellman

Mr. Zellman indicated that you keep hearing everyone speak about how money will be lost, but how much does Waste Management really give to Plainfield Township. Chairman, Ken Field, indicated that they give approximately \$2.2 Million and we have approximately 7, 000 residents.

## X. BOARD OF SUPERVISORS REPORTS:

# Ken Field

Nothing to report.

# • Glenn Borger

Mr. Borger expressed how he has requested that the Board of Supervisors meeting packets be completed and available for pick-up by Friday, which gives the board members time to review all of the items. Mr. Borger feels unless an arm or a leg is lost the agenda should not be changing after that time. Mr. Borger also expressed how it looks that the agenda is not posted immediately when the agenda is sent to the Board members, this provides the information to the residents. Township Manager, Paige Stefanelli, clarified that packets were emailed to all Board members by 1:00pm on Friday. Ms. Stefanelli requested clarification if the meeting is scheduled on Wednesday, cut off would be Thursday prior to the meeting and if a meeting is on Thursday, then cut off would be the Friday prior to the meeting. Supervisor, Nolan Kemmerer, indicated that he is not aware of everything prior to seeing the agenda. Mr. Kemmerer indicated that they do have a right to make necessary additions up to 24 hours prior to the meeting. Chairman, Ken Field, indicated that the agenda will be posted on Mondays and packets will be made and distributed to members.

## • Nolan Kemmerer

Nothing to report.

## • Jonathan Itterly

Nothing to report.

# • Kenneth Fairchild:

Nothing to report.

## XI. ADJOURNMENT:

Having no further business to come before the Board of Supervisors, the motion was made by Kenneth Fairchild and seconded by Jonathan Itterly to adjourn the meeting. Motion approved. Vote 4-1 with Supervisor Glenn Borger opposed.

The meeting adjourned at 8:16 P.M.

Respectfully submitted,

Amy Kahler Secretary/Permit Coordinator Plainfield Township